1st August 2004

Att.: M/s Kim Anson

General Manager

Waverley Council,

Crn Paul St & Bondi Road,

Bondi Junction NSW 2022

Dear Kim,

At its’ meeting on 19th July, the Bondi Junction Precinct Executive Committee discussed the Bondi Junction Strategic Plan and resolved to submit our assessment.

Overall the Precinct Executive applauds the initiative and is supportive of the concept of "looking forward", rather than acting retrospectively to fix problems, which may otherwise have been avoided.

Having said that, there was agreement on a number of key points by all members, however there were other areas of importance where opinions differed, although it would be fair to say that the objectives were not in question, merely the methods employed to arrive at these.

Generally speaking, the plan is of such magnitude that it is not within the scope of the timeframe available to fully dissect all aspects and to provide an all-encompassing commentary. We have therefore concentrated on the issues which we, as representatives of the local resident and business communities, see as having the most vital and immediate impact on the proposed plans.

We are also cognisant of the fact that the Strategic Plan, as all plans which are large in concept and relate to a ‘moving target’ will by necessity undergo changes as time dictates, particularly when it concerns Bondi Junction, which undoubtedly will make the odd unexpected or unplanned turn, as both economic and social changes take place over the next few years.

The main areas that we felt were of primary consideration, which will not come as a surprise, were:

1: Traffic, Parking and Traffic Management

2: The Town Centre (Mall) – its’ current condition and some of the planned items

3: Spring Street – the general state and look of the place, along with the access problems

4: The proposed Piazza concept

5: The future (or lack of it) relating to the non-Westfield areas of the Junction
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1: Traffic, Parking and Traffic Management

There was full consensus on the following:

a. This is the primary problem which needs to be resolved and the Strategic Plan does not 

fully address this in any seriously decisive manner. The ever-increasing traffic, particularly in light of the new Westfield development, will exacerbate an already unmanageable situation. Regrettably there was almost a zero level of confidence in the assessment provided to date by any of the traffic consultants employed, who the Executive Committee felt were well ‘off the mark’ in displaying any understanding of the severity of the problem.

In fact, some of the ‘flow information’ was now out of date, having been prepared back in 1999, prior to the Westfield development and certainly without any knowledge of the impending increase in traffic generation, predicted due to the expansion of Moriah College.

It was also noted that section 7.5 of the associated Traffic Plan, relating to ‘Crash-Data’ recommends improved lighting, and also section 8.2 of the same report clearly states that the current system is incapable of handling any ‘Major Events’, amongst other criticisms of the current system. 

Clearly there are major access problems for traffic attempting to enter the Bondi Junction CBD area, with a gridlock situation regularly occurring, but being at its worst on Saturdays.

The Executive are aware of a proposal which is being bandied about, regarding some form of direct access into the Westfield car park, off the Syd Einfeld drive. This suggestion, although possibly easing traffic inside Bondi Junction, carries with it significant problems, regarding traffic flow on Syd Einfeld Drive, construction of on/off-ramps and the fact that it will only further reduce the viability of non-Westfield businesses. However, there was general interest in examining the possibility of running a ‘bus only’ lane from the Syd Einfeld drive straight into the bus-rail interchange. This would commence from the bus depot and bypass Oxford Street, between the depot and Newland Street.

b. Unless the traffic problems are properly addressed and a workable solution is found, it is highly 

likely that the rest of the Strategic Plan will at the very minimum be in ‘trouble’, and at worst 

fail.

c. The current bus route down Oxford Street, between the bus depot and Newland Street is not 

functioning well to the degree of being dangerous, in particular the ‘zig-zag’ turn from Oxford 

into Newland and then into the bus-rail interchange has proven to be quite literally lethal.

d. Parking meters are causing excessive problems for residents and should be turned off after 6pm 

and preferably on weekends too, but definitely on Sunday. This does raise a problem with shops 

in the Westfield complex trading beyond 6pm, who do not provide on-site parking for their 

employees, who will now park closer to their work, but this would probably cause less 

inconvenience for the residents than having the meters running till late at night.

e. Great concern was expressed by all that the current diverted buses may not easily return to their 

original routes, along Oxford Street, outside of Westfield, particularly as the Bus Employees 

Union appears to have some problem in this area. The diverted routes are clearly unsustainable 

beyond the completion of the Westfield development. As well, the loss of existing bus stops 

was raised and may well be a problem in the future, particularly for the elderly.
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There were differing opinions on the following:

f. General traffic flow would be less congested if future developments had requirements to 

provide more, rather than less, off- street parking. Some members agreed with current Council 

policy in providing less parking facilities, in the hope that this would discourage motor vehicle 

ownership and increase reliance on public transport. However, a number of members expressed 

the opinion that given the escalating property prices, those people purchasing property in the 

area would own more vehicles rather than less, with the result that increased reliance on off-

street parking would make matters worse. They felt that, whereas these people may very well 

use public transport to commute in and out of the City, they would still remain vehicle owners. 

It was also noted by a number of members that the public transport system, in comparison with 

systems in Europe, was of a poor standard and did not encourage increased usage. It was further 

noted that the public transport system was highly unreliable and that in peak hours the system 

was heavily overloaded.

g. A peripheral parking station system, with free transport in and out of the central shopping area

would ease congestion and parking problems. Whereas this was readily agreed upon, not all 

members were keen on peripheral parking stations, which may possibly be an eyesore and cause 

excessive noise and inconvenience to surrounding residents. If this option were to be seriously 

pursued it would need to be done in highly non-intrusive manner and would definitely need to 

be coupled with free or included regular transport shuttles in and out of the shopping district.

2: The Town Centre (Mall) – its’ current condition and some of the planned items

There was general consensus that the Mall was now a greatly improved place and that the issues of safety, which had been of major concern, as witnessed by the high priority ascribed to it in the community consultative sessions, had been dramatically improved. Basically the Executive felt that the Mall was now heading in the right direction. Some of the earlier complaints that had been raised in relation to the markets and the general cleanliness had been properly addressed, however there was still significant room to improve the ongoing cleaning. The following points were agreed upon:

There was full consensus on the following:

a. Cleanliness of the Mall is a primary problem which needs to be resolved and the Strategic Plan does not adequately cater for this, no doubt because it is a major cost factor, therefore some method needs to be devised, possibly with contributions from the community in general, (not just the businesses) to assist in covering this. 

b. The ‘attack of the shopping trolleys’ needs to be curbed, urgently. Westfield and the associated 

suppliers, such as Coles and Woolworths, need to come to some form of workable 

accommodation to either keep the offending devices within their premises or to retrieve them in 

a more timely fashion. The responsibility for this squarely rests with the aforementioned 

organisations and any associated costs should be borne by them and not by Council or the 

community.
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c. Heavier ‘on-the-spot’ fines need to be looked at for persons caught littering and businesses need 

to be brought sharply into line to work in with the established cleaning regime, to avoid 

degrading the general look of the Mall.

d. The businesses that still use shutters to secure their premises after hours, should be encouraged to change this method to a more suitable one, that is in keeping with the general standard that the Mall is hoping to achieve, and this should be eventually firmly enforced.

e. Whereas the Executive did not belittle the use of bicycles as an environmentally friendly mode 

of transport, it was felt that the Mall, which is actually designated as a ‘shared’ area between 

cyclists and pedestrians, could not sustain this type of usage, particularly with the large amount 

of elderly people and young children present. This would make the Mall a very pedestrian un-

friendly environment. Bicycles, as with skateboards to skateboards, should not be used in the

Mall. However this does not preclude such devices as bicycle racks, to secure bicycles whilst 

their owners are shopping, from being installed in the Mall.

3: Spring Street – the general state and look of the place, along with the access problems

There was full consensus on the following:

a. The current state of Spring Street is of an extremely low grade and totally out of context with 

the Mall and the Westfield development. It needs to be brought up to standard as a matter of 

urgency. 

b. The traffic situation in Spring Street is likely to get worse as Westfield nears completion, to the extent that it will be an even larger problem than it already is and may well end up permanently grid-locked.

c. Heavy fines should be imposed for illegal parking and double parking in Spring Street to discourage the current blockage from continuing or becoming worse. 

d. In view of the fact that there are large numbers of elderly people who shop at Eastgate and who frequent Easts Leagues Club, it was felt that the Taxi rank should remain in Spring Street. This would also encourage late night drinkers from surrounding clubs and hotels to use Taxis as opposed to driving their vehicles.

There were mixed opinions on the following:

e. The closure of Spring Street similar to the Mall. A number of opinions were formed, ranging from keeping Spring Street completely open, to partially closing it (i.e. a reduced single lane type flow), to a ‘central dead-end’ (i.e. cutting Spring Street in half) to completely closing Spring Street. Compelling arguments to a non full closure were that this would make vehicular access to residents difficult, the loss of the Taxi ranks and the access for delivery vehicles to the local businesses would become almost impossible. A reduced/compromise option may well work, but this would be partly dictated by the Piazza concept, if it gets the go-ahead.
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4: The proposed Piazza concept

There were mixed opinions on the following:

a. The Piazza concept was generally favourably regarded, however valid points were raised with

respect to subjecting the local business to further lengthened periods of heavy and disruptive 

construction works, which would impact negatively on their viability. This is an important 

factor and needs to be sorted out prior to any commencement of the Piazza concept. As well the

Executive would be very interested in seeing the full costing estimates to ensure that the cost to 

Council doesn’t become ‘unmanageable’. Having said that, the Executive would encourage any 

development that would provide a balance to the Westfield operation and allow the existing 

Mall and Spring Street businesses to prosper.

5: The future (or lack of it) relating to the non-Westfield areas of the Junction

There was full consensus on the following:

a. The ‘Western End’ of the Junction needs urgently to be turned into a ‘second anchor’ to balance 

the Westfield development. This would then allow for pedestrian traffic between the two nodes, 

thus making the street businesses viable.

b. The logical site for a western node is the bus depot, which could house an underground bus area 

and an above ground cultural or community related centre. This could then truly become 

"The Gateway" to Bondi Junction. If the concept of diverting the buses along Syd Einfeld

Drive was adopted, then the original plan of having a ‘centre tree lined’ access to the Junction, 

with the Mall as the focal point would effectively achieve the original objective of turning the 

Mall into the "Town Centre". This would then provide a suitable balance to Westfield and 

carry the benefit of the eastern side improvements over to the residents and businesses on the 

western end. Quite obviously the STA needs to be brought into the plan, as it is their site,

however the Executive Committee expressed its concern that the ‘bus depot situation’ has now 

been in limbo far too long and that some resolution should be sought as soon as possible, 

preferably incorporating the above suggested approach.

c. Development of the western end would allow for consideration of some medium to low-cost 

housing which is totally unachievable on the eastern end. It is important to note that this has to 

be done on a level that is of high quality and sympathetic to surrounding properties, to preserve 

the values of the local residents and business. Providing housing for all levels of the community 

is an objective that should be aimed at and reflects on the ‘human approach’ that people expect 

from their Council, however it needs to be achieved without unfairly disadvantaging others. 

d. The proper development of the western end of the Junction was considered the next most 

vital and important aspect, after solving the traffic problem, to achieve the objectives of 

the Strategic Plan.
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As mentioned at the outset, the Precinct Executive commends Council on its pro-active approach, but would recommend that the Strategic Plan be broken down into workable and achievable segments, with priority being given to the two main items of importance as outlined above. The Precinct Executive would like to express the desire to continue to work co-operatively with Council to assist in achieving the objectives of the Strategic Plan, and hope that our comments prove useful in can be incorporated.

Yours faithfully

Eric Gyors

on behalf of the

Bondi Junction Precinct Executive

cc. M/s Debra Dawson, Bondi Junction Manager

Mr Paul Andersen, Director of Public Works and Services

